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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, December 1, 2014 at 7:16 p.m. in the District boardroom with these members in attendance: Mr. Chuck Hatter, Presiding; Mrs. Pamela Mikesell, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Jr., Mrs. Agatha Foscato and Mr. Richard Mathews.  Also present were Mr. William Chain, Superintendent; Ms. Karen Kugler, Supervisor of Curriculum and Special Programs; Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager and Board Recording Secretary; and Ms. Brooke Say, Solicitor.  There was an executive session prior to the meeting to discuss personnel matters. The meeting was a combination reorganization and regular meeting during which the Board also appointed a new Board member.  Therefore the agenda and order of events is different from that of a normal meeting.  
Public Comment
Prior to the initial public comment, Mr. Hatter requested that everyone, both the community members and the Board members be courteous and respectful.  
Ms. Apryl Huster spoke regarding Mr. Chain’s resignation and what a sad night it is.  She feels there is a true lack of transparency especially as it relates to the Sunshine Act.  Over 600 individuals are speaking out and the Board does not appear to be listening to the community.  We should put students first.  She is concerned about agendas changing drastically two hours prior to the meeting.  
Mr. Dean Thomas is amazed that Mr. Hatter apologized for the method of Mr. Mathew’s appointment using the previous appointment as an example.  He explained that Mr. Mathews scored lowest and there was no open discussion.  He hoped there would be an opportunity to choose a Board member openly and honestly this time.  
Ms. Sally Thomas was very sad about Mr. Chain’s resignation.  She felt that the Board made the situation untenable for him, that no solid reason was given, and she thanked Mr. Chain for a job well done.  
Ms. Carrie Malpica spoke about fiscal responsibility, wants education on capital projects and feels there is dysfunction in the district.  She is disgusted that the Board is rude to the community members and also felt Mr. Chain was a true treasure.  
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Sara Laird is very sorry Mr. Chain is leaving and explained that the children feel safe with him.  She also did not feel he wanted to resign and that the Board members are despicable cowards.  She has faith that good will prevail over evil and that Mr. Chain is irreplaceable.  
At this point Mr. Chain asked that we be positive about the district and that we not make it personal.  
Ms. Laura Dutterer felt that Mr. Chain is a leader helping to make the district great.  The community is truly devastated that he is leaving.  Mr. Chain has been there for the students and she asked the Board to not accept his resignation.  She also feels that Mr. Mathews does not have the qualifications to be a Board member and hopes that the next appointment is about qualifications.  
Mr. Bob Stanley felt that Mr. Chain’s resignation is outrageous and is concerned that we have no idea what the issues are surrounding the resignation.  He stated the Borough of Fairfield is in favor of Mr. Chain and personally feels that Mr. Chain is the greatest guy he has ever known.  
Ms. Lisa Sturges stated she knows what makes a good administrator as her entire family is in the education business.  She felt Mr. Chain had many positives such as fiscal responsibility as well as his community relations; she is holding the Board responsible to fix this situation.  She feels this will create a massive upheaval within the district.  
Committee Reports and Director Comments



Mrs. Mikesell feels that the resignation of Mr. Chain is a travesty.


Mrs. Foscato said that Mr. Chain has charisma and a commanding speech and she is very sorry.  She also told the audience that legally she cannot tell them why and they should not be asking.  



Mr. Whitcomb respectfully made a motion to request that the solicitor get a second opinion, from a third party solicitor, regarding granting Mr. Chain a one year extension.  While the Board was previously told this could not be done, in his discussions with Representative Dan Moul, he had determined that it can be done if mutually agreed upon.  He was very concerned the Board was acting without full knowledge and stated 
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that some members had inferred they would vote differently if this was the case.  Mrs. Van Metre seconded the motion.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, and Mr. Mathews voting against and Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre, and Mr. Whitcomb voting for the motion.  
Candidate Responses-Nominations and Vote for Appointment

Dr. Gianna Sullivan spoke about her strong belief in communication and believes that this community has great resources and loyalty.  She has extensive experience but is withdrawing as a candidate due to family issues at this time.  

Mr. Mike Ball has obtained valuable experience in differing jobs and settings that has given him the assets he needs for this position.  He is in touch with parents, community members, teachers, and students.  He is able to foresee liabilities, manage people and facilities, negotiate contracts, listen, and make rational decisions. He encouraged the Board to vote independently.  

Ms. Stacey Whitmore thanked the candidates for their time and effort.  She is pleased the public is involved and wants to be a student advocate.  She has held leadership positions since high school.  Ms. Whitmore is currently an educator with a Special Education background and has served on many leadership teams.  She has also been attending district Board meetings for ten years.  
Ms. Becky Bequette wants to give back to the district using her education and experience.  She has a great belief in the community.  She has advanced degrees in business and hopes to help with budgeting and tax issues.  She is also well versed in Special Education needs and participated in many school activities. 
Mr. Ian Strahler wants students to receive the best education possible.  He felt he was very well prepared upon graduating from the district and wants to be part of the change in perception.  He has technical and managerial experience, can solve problems in a calm manner, and has budgeting experience.  He also has ties to the community.

Mr. Bruce Carr has no ax to grind, wants to serve the community and help determine what is best for kids and taxpayers.  He is a good listener and communicator 
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and has the time due to the fact he is retired.  He is a retired Air Force officer and his granddaughters are teachers.  

Mr. Gregory Murray considers it a privilege to be considered.  He has volunteered at the elementary school for three years and is amazed that the principal calls each student by name.  He wants to give people the tools they need to maintain educational standards and understands the tax issues but also does not want education to be shortchanged.  He has managed employees, negotiated in a union environment and understands the responsibilities of both the employer and the employee.  
Ms. Sherry Hill wants to help mold and groom and enhance the knowledge of our students.  She feels the Board is the heart of the community and needs to balance the fiscal needs with the educational needs. She has strong organizational skills and has been volunteering with the students.  

Prior to nominations, Mr. Hatter thanked all of the candidates for applying. 

Mr. Mathews nominated Bruce Carr and Mr. Barlow seconded the nomination. Mrs. Mikesell nominated Mike Ball and Mr. Whitcomb seconded that nomination.  Mr. Mathews’ moved to close the nominations, Mr. Barlow seconded and the vote was unanimous.  A roll call vote was taken on the nominations with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, and Mr. Mathews voting for Mr. Carr and Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre, and Mr. Whitcomb voting for Mr. Ball.  
Mr. Carr was asked to take his seat but prior to roll call of the full Board, Mrs. Laird, parent and community member, spoke up questioning how Mr. Carr could be seated when he had not filed his financial statement yet.  At this time (8:21) there was a brief adjournment while the solicitor reviewed the requirements.  At 8:26, the solicitor explained the Oath of Office regarding a newly appointed Board member not being able to take office until such time that the Statement of Ethics has been submitted.  

Selection of Temporary President from Holdover Members
Mr. Barlow nominated Mr. Lefeber with Mr. Mathews making the second.  Mr. Whitcomb nominated Mrs. Mikesell with Mrs. Van Metre making the second.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mr. Hatter, and Mr. Mathews casting votes for Mr. Lefeber and Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Lefeber, Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre, and Mr. Whitcomb 
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casting votes for Mrs. Mikesell.  Mrs. Mikesell wins temporary President and there are no certificates of election or oaths of office at this time.  

Election of President for a One-Year Term
Mr. Barlow nominated Mr. Hatter with a second by Mrs. Foscato.  Mr. Whicomb nominated Mrs. Mikesell with a second by Mrs. Van Metre.  Mr. Barlow moved to close the nominations with a second by Mr. Whitcomb.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, and Mr. Mathews voting for Mr. Hatter and Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre and Mr. Whitcomb voting for Mrs. Mikesell.  

Nominations and Election of Vice President
Mrs. Mikesell nominated Mr. Whitcomb with Mrs. Van Metre providing the second.  Mr. Barlow nominated Mr. Mathews with Mrs. Foscato providing the second.  Mrs. Mikesell moved to close the nominations and Mrs. Van Metre seconded.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, and Mr. Mathews voting for Mr. Mathews and Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre, and Mr. Whitcomb voting for Mr. Whitcomb.  
Appointment of PSBA Legislative Chairperson



Mr. Lefeber was appointed as chairperson.  

Selection of Organization Structure-Appointment of Chairs and Members
Mrs. Mikesell made a motion that the Board begin operating as a Committee of the Whole as it had in the past.  Mrs. Van Metre seconded the motion.  Mrs. Mikesell feels that the committee structure has caused decisions to be delayed.  She also feels the same discussions occur multiple times.  Mrs. Foscato enjoys being part of the property committee and is concerned that decisions will not get made properly.  She and Mr. Hatter both noted that Mr. Barlow and Mr. Lefeber both invest a great deal of time.  Mrs. Mikesell pointed out that research can still be done.  Mr. Mathews wanted clarification on how the committee structure works.  Mr. Whitcomb feels that committees help facilitate decisions.  Mr. Barlow feels that the district benefits from committees and individual experience like his 35 years in maintenance.  Mr. Whitcomb recommend meeting when 
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the public can attend.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, Mr. Mathews and Mr. Whitcomb voting against a Committee of the Whole and Mrs. Mikesell and Mrs. Van Metre voting in favor.  The Board, therefore, will still have committees.  
After a brief discussion, committees are as follows:

Property Committee will be chaired by Mr. Barlow; Mrs. Foscato and Mrs. Van Metre are members.

Finance Committee will be chaired by Mr. Lefeber; Mrs. Van Metre and Mr. Barlow are members.

Education Committee will be chaired by Mr. Whitcomb; Mrs. Van Metre and Mr. Lefeber are members. 

Policy Committee will be chaired by Mr. Whitcomb; Mr. Mathews and Mrs. Foscato are members.

Establish Meeting Dates
Mr. Whitcomb would like the meeting night changed and recommended Tuesday.  Mr. Mathews and Mr. Hatter had difficulty with a Tuesday night meeting.  Mr. Mathews requested that the January 26th meeting be held a week earlier.  After more discussion, Mr. Barlow moved that the calendar be accepted as presented, Mr. Lefeber seconded the motion and it was unanimously approved.  

Presentation

Mr. Brad Remig, PFM, presented information on a possible bond refinancing which could potentially save the district substantial dollars should the market stay favorable.  The bonds are callable June 1st, the earliest we can take action is March and we would be able to lock in our rates in February.  There are two suggestions being made, one by the Business Manager and one by Mr. Lefeber to be discussed at a future Finance Committee meeting.  
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Consent Agenda:

        On a motion by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mr. Mathews, the Consent Agenda was approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, Mr. Mathews, Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre, and Mr. Whitcomb casting assenting votes.  

Administrative


Actions



A.
Approved a Use of Facilities Request from Liberty Mountain Resort to use the school parking lots, if needed, January 17, 18 & 19, 2015 & selected weekends in February 2015 for employee parking.  Approximately 200 employees will park at school and be shuttled to Liberty Mountain via their bus service.   



Background:  No fee will be charged in return cooperation for Liberty Mountain’s financial support for FASD projects. 

Budget
B.
Granted permission for the administration to pay the December bills with final approval at the next regularly scheduled board meeting. 



C.
Approved the addition of the following individuals to the Bus Driver/Van Driver List for the 2014-2015 school year.  School Express is the contractor. 


D.
Adopted a resolution to authorize Administration to proceed with refinancing the Series of 2010A bonds.  



Background:  The Series of 2010A Bond issue is eligible to be called in 2015.  Current projections show a potential savings of $20,000 year over year by refinancing.  Brad Remig of Public Financial Management will be giving a presentation to explain the details.  


E.
Authorized the administration to join the Amazon Smile Program.



Background:  Amazon Smile is a program which allows individuals to support their favorite charitable organization each time they shop.  Amazon Smile Foundation will donate 0.5% of the purchase price from eligible purchases to the organization provided it is registered to receive such monies.  Tens of millions of products are eligible for these donations.  Once the district is registered to accept donations, we can place this information on our website and inform the public.  This program is very similar to the Giant rewards program of which we are already a member.  
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Personnel
F.
Approved Mrs. Marcia Roan as an extended term substitute high school Spanish teacher effective December 2, 2014 through January 13, 2015 during Mrs. Anderson’s childbearing leave.  



Background:  As an extended term substitute teacher, Mrs. Roan will be paid $130.50 per diem with no extension of benefits while advertising continues for a long-term substitute Spanish teacher for the second semester. 

Other Action Items:


On a motion made by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mr. Mathews, Item A was approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, and Mr. Mathews casting assenting votes while Mr. Whitcomb, Mrs. Mikesell, and Mrs. Van Metre cast dissenting votes.  
A.
The Board of School Directors hereby accepted the irrevocable resignation and retirement of Mr. Bill Chain, effective June 30, 2015.  In addition, as of December 23, 2014, Mr. Chain shall be on a paid administrative leave of absence for the remainder of his contract term.



On a motion made by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mr. Mathews, Item B was approved as presented.  Mr. Whitcomb questioned if the Board should be voting when there has been no cost analysis performed.  Mr. Hatter told him he was free to vote no but that we have to have leadership in place now.  He also informed the public that it was not time for public comment.   A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, and Mr. Mathews casting assenting votes while Mr. Whitcomb, Mrs. Mikesell, and Mrs. Van Metre cast dissenting votes.  

B.     
Pursuant to Section 10-1079 of the public school code, the Board of School Directors hereby appointed Ms. Karen Kugler as Substitute Superintendent during the time of Mr. Chain's paid administrative leave of absence.  

Closing Comments

Mr. Chain reminded the board to complete the Oath of Office.  At this time he spoke to the community about his delight with the students from Kindergartners to Seniors, the community, and the employees.  He felt as if was invited into their families.  He mentioned Mrs. Mikesell as the first person he met 7.5 years ago.  He felt the 
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community had said thank you in multiple ways and while he is not comfortable with this at times, he is most appreciative.  Mr. Chain explained the Superintendent role as the cheerleader of all of the great people within the district.  He knows that our principals and teachers recognize that it is the whole child we are educating.  He is proud of our improved financial position but wants everyone to recognize the sacrifices needed to get there.  He has loved the students and learned and benefitted from Fairfield and will treasure the opportunities here for life.  He told everyone that it has been an honor to serve.  
Adjournment

On a motion made by Mr. Mathews, seconded by Mr. Barlow, and unanimously approved by the Board, the meeting adjourned at 9:14 pm.  

Respectfully Submitted:


Mr. Chuck Hatter



  
 Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager

Board Vice-President



 Board Recording Secretary

